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Today I received an email from my dear friend Karen Blankenship.  She asked me to consider delivering a keynote talk at the Iowa Fall Vision Conference.  I immediately began to think about what I could say about the Expanded Core Curriculum (ECC) that I have not already said.  Then I recalled a conversation I had with a friend a few weeks ago.  It involved time.  I have often spoken about teachers of the visually impaired (TVIs) and orientation and mobility specialists (COMS) needing to find time to teach the expanded core curriculum.  What would happen, I would say, if you stopped being an academic tutor?  If a child is appropriately placed, she should not need an academic tutor.  What would happen, I would say, if you demanded a reasonable caseload?  If you had time to see each child on your caseload at least three times a week for at least an hour per visit, then you would have time to teach the ECC.

Instruction in the ECC all comes back to time and commitment.  But are we overlooking something else?

When my youngest son was five years old, a summer birthday kid, my wife and I became entangled in a very distressing situation.  Two groups of “experts” began to talk with us.  One was the Association for Early Childhood Education who strongly promoted the position that the “barely five” child should start kindergarten.  The other group, founded, I think, by Gessel, bombarded us with their favorite phrase:  “Give your child the gift of time”.  There is no hurry in starting school.  Your child could gain so much information, confidence, and maturity by waiting another year.

Lucas began kindergarten that year, and six years later repeated sixth grade.  In his case, the “gift of time” would have been so important.  He spent six years in school being the youngest and most immature child in his class.  Now he is the oldest and most mature, and it’s made an amazing difference in his self-esteem and performance.

The gift of time.  It sounds so politically incorrect at a time in our evolvement when preschool children are supposed to be reading fluently by the time they get to kindergarten, at a time when high-stakes testing begins at third grade, and pity the poor eight-year-old who doesn’t pass, at a time when the expectations we place on children become higher every year.  Do our children suffer anxiety and frustration as expectations of achievement of our children grow higher and higher?

Here I am, before you today, to talk about the Expanded Core Curriculum.  As you know, this is a topic I know well.  In the past, I’ve given presentations that were designed to instill in you, the itinerant teacher, a deep sense of guilt for not teaching the ECC.  I would rail against you about your interpretation of your role as an academic tutor, I would tell you that you have your priorities all screwed up.  “Why,” I would say to you, “are you spending an hour a day on history and not a minute on social skills?  Do you think that the visually impaired student will be better prepared for adult life because she knows the history of the civil war, but has no skills with which to establish relationships with others?”.  And many of you responded to me “We are hired to support the student in the regular classroom in academic subjects.  That’s why we spend extra time with our visually impaired student on the history of the civil war.  Our student needs to pass U.S. History.”

This is not an imaginary exchange.  I have had similar conversations with teachers of the visually impaired for the past 20 years.  And, every such conversation hurts my heart.

In reviewing documents from schools for the blind 100 years ago, there was always an understanding of the need for the expanded core curriculum in these schools.  They spent much time on social skills, independent living skills, career education, etc.  In the case of the latter, they did train blind young people to be piano tuners, broom makers, and basket weavers, but do you realize that the employment rate of young blind people was much higher then than it is now?  

Early writing describing inclusive education programs suggests that they first began the practice of postponing any instruction for the blind student that would lead to job skills and future employment until after graduation.  This concept probably influenced schools for the blind to close down their job training programs, along with the growing belief that we should not promote stereotypical employment.  I wonder what favors we did for blind young adults when we decided we would not teach them “stereotypical” job skills any more.

Early advocates of inclusive education, dating back to the beginning of the 20th century, wrote convincingly about the need to expand the hours of teaching for the student.  Listen to this quote, written by Robert Irwin in 1917:


“…the hours of the school day may be considerably lengthened


and Saturday, as well, added to the time during which the teacher’s


influence is paramount (note: he’s talking about the TVI, not the


classroom teacher).  When necessary, furthermore, the long summer 


months may be utilized by the teachers during which to afford 


instruction and training vitally essential to the blind child’s life (note: 


read this as ‘ECC’).


Four years ago some of the Ohio cities increased the hours of the 


blind pupils’ school day from five to six in number.  Classes in


manual training, cooking, sewing and physical culture, etc., were


open on Saturdays…”

When Irwin wrote these words, the TVI assumed that her job included longer school days, weekend instructional time, and summer classes for students.  It seems that it was understood in the early years of inclusive education that, for this pioneering concept to work, both the teacher and the student would have to put in longer days, and more days, as in weekends and the summer.

My personal punishment for being an early pioneer in inclusive education was that I had to be the Braille transcriber for 16 elementary students for the first two years I taught.  I hadn’t read Irwin’s writing, nor given any thought to the ECC, so I didn’t feel guilty about that.  But thank goodness for the advent of volunteer Braille transcribers!

Job descriptions of TVIs have change considerably since the days of Robert Irwin, and I doubt that many of us would put in an extra hour each day, every Saturday, and most of the summer to be sure that the blind or visually impaired child received the instruction necessary in both academics and ECC.

I do believe that there are ways that TVIs and COMS could make more effective use of their school day time to enrich instruction in the ECC.  But history and the current status of this instruction suggests to me that the gift of time must occur by extending instructional time for our students.
Now let’s look at the history of the Expanded Core Curriculum in fast motion.  First, it was proposed.  Next, it was accepted by our professional organizations.  Then it became operational through the National Agenda.  Soon teachers and O&M instructors throughout the country were in solid support and agreement with the content of the ECC.

Next, we all thought, would be implementation.  A significant part of assessment would be in the areas of the ECC, and the outcome would be an IEP that addressed both the strengths and needs of individual blind and visually impaired students in the ECC.

Whoops!!

Did something break down at this point?  Were TVIs told that their primary (and maybe only) responsibility was to keep the child at grade level in academic subjects?  In 1977, an itinerant teacher said to me, “I have a very good sequential curriculum to teach independent living skills to my students.  But if I show up at a school and the classroom teacher says to me ‘I’m so glad you’re here.  We had a lesson on factoring fractions this morning, and I’m afraid Mary didn’t get it.  Could you please spend your time with Mary today reviewing factoring fractions?’  So, what am I supposed to do?  I could say to the teacher that ‘I’m sorry, but mathematics concepts are not a part of what I do.  I have a lesson planned today on independent living skills, and that’s what I’m going to do.  Call the Math curriculum consultant on the problem of factoring fractions’.

Do you know what that TVI did?  She reinforced math concepts and the living skills lesson went down the toilet.  I don’t blame the TVI.  If it would have been me, I probably would have done the same thing.

Also in the 1970s an itinerant teacher said to me, “My only responsibility is to keep my kids up with their sighted classmates.  And I’m going to do that, even if I have to do their work for them.”

But do you see, do you understand, where that puts the ECC in terms of priorities?  It  becomes an elective, something we’ll get to if we have time.  I’m sure I don’t have to say to you that, ten years later, this person could care less about factoring fractions, but wishes desperately that she know how to put on makeup.

After more than 35 years of personal frustration, I have finally come to realize that the ECC created a very serious dilemma for our profession.  We had become very comfortable with the concept that most of the educational needs of blind and visually impaired students could be met in the regular classroom.  We took a great deal of pride in the fact that our students rarely left the regular classroom, proving once and for all that blind children were more like sighted children than different from them.  We paid little attention to the fact that they were social isolates in these regular classrooms, that they came to school with lunches filled with “finger-food” because they didn’t know how to use utensils, that they were dressed by their parents every morning.  I could go on and on, couldn’t I?

But this is not a time to assign blame.  This is a time to acknowledge what we know and put it into practice.

Today I have three goals to try to achieve in talking with you.  First, I want to convince you that I understand very well that the blind or visually impaired student has a time problem in simply meeting the academic requirements of an inclusive education.  Second, when the ECC is added, the time problem becomes even more significant.  Third, I’d like to present a proposal to you that might solve the time problem—it is not new or different, but perhaps it needs a bit more consideration.

Let me share with you what we learned very soon after inclusive education for blind and visually impaired students became popular in the 1950s.  

I was, and am, believe it or not, an advocate for inclusion. 

The favorite phrase of the day when I first started teaching was, “He is a child first, only secondarily a blind child”.  And, if we did our jobs right, blindness would not interfere with his ability to compete academically with his sighted peers.  And we probably all have examples of when that happened.  But I’ll bet we have more examples of when it didn’t. 

First, we discovered soon that curriculum written for sighted students often needed significant adaptation if blind children were to benefit from it.  

In the case of textbooks, the APH was the only real source for these instructional materials. If one worked in a school district that did not use the social studies textbook, for example, that APH had produced in Braille, then the TVI had two choices. One was to use the different book and try to match it as closely as possible to the material sighted students were learning. Or, the TVI might attempt to recruit Braille transcribers who would produce the book by hand. In my day, creative teachers often produced dittos spontaneously that were almost impossible to reproduce in Braille in time for the classroom lesson. In itinerant programs, where classroom teachers would use supplemental materials, often the blind student would have to sit and listen because the itinerant teacher was not due back at that school for a few more days.

In terms of time, lack of textbooks in appropriate medium and lack of resources to produce classroom teacher material when needed caused the student to spend extra time in acquiring materials needed to function in the regular classroom.
Secondly, we learned that proximity to sighted peers did not necessarily lead to positive social relationships.  In the early years of inclusive education for blind and visually impaired students it was strongly believed that the child would socially integrate herself into the pupil culture of the regular classroom. It’s difficult to know now whether we knew it wasn’t happening and chose to ignore it or we didn’t pay close enough attention to the social interactions occurring in the regular classroom. But there is significant evidence now that many blind and visually impaired students remain social isolates unless a sequential program of social interaction skills is provided by the teacher of the visually impaired.

With this issue, the gift of time often related to the fact that simply staying up with sighted students in regular classrooms precluded the opportunity to become involved in clubs, sports, and other activities that would enhance social integration.

I’ll never forget the former student, who came back to visit me at age 23.  He said, “All I ever did in high school was study.  I arrived at school, went to my classes (none with you), went home, studied til dinnertime, then studied til bedtime.  I am so sad that I never went out for the wrestling team, never joined the chess club, never did the things that would have bonded me with my sighted classmates.  Instead, all of my time and efforts were directed to keeping up academically with my classmates.  Because I am blind, the academic demands of keeping up were overwhelming.  And I had other needs.  But neither you nor anyone else recognized this”.
Third, we knew that at the high school level, when reading assignments became long and demanding, that the 100-word-per-minute reader in Braille needed far more time to complete reading assignments as compared to her 300-word-per-minute sighted classmate.  Use of sighted readers and recorded texts became a necessity by middle school, but we worked hard to assure that Braille remained a vital tool for recreation and access to information.  

Have you ever taught long division to a blind child, using a braillewriter?  And did you expect the same format as the sighted student uses?  If so, you know that the mechanics of doing a long division problem as a blind child could take as much as three- or four-times the amount of time as compared to the sighted peer.  Yet, if a homework assignment in long division was to complete 15 problems, how many of us would give the blind student a break?  Not me, in my early years of teaching.  Convinced that inclusion meant everything was equal, my approach was that if the sighted student was going to do 15 long division problems as homework, so was the blind student.  In retrospect, I know that every student I ever taught could prove to me their ability in long division by doing three problems.  

In almost every area of academic curriculum, it will take the blind student longer to finish assignments, and it has nothing to do with the cognitive ability of the student—it has to do with the complexity of using the instructional materials.

But our concept of “equality”, or at least mine, was to require the blind student to do everything the sighted student did.

The outcome years ago?  We either worked our students to death, or we did much of their work for them.

What I have just said, and what Robert Irwin said almost 100 years ago gives us cause to ponder: has mainstreaming and inclusion failed us?  Or are there some flaws that we ought to be able to work out.  I don’t know for sure, but I stand before you today and say that what doesn’t seem to work now wasn’t working in 1956 either.  Yet it seems we are hanging onto a model that we know needs attention, but we don’t know what else to do.  

You itinerant teachers, you are running as fast as you can.  You’re a materials developer, a materials procurer, an adaptor, a consultant, and God knows how many other roles you fill.  Are you a teacher, too?  If your primary objective is to keep the child up in the regular classroom, do you have any time to be a teacher?  Perhaps you’re an academic tutor, and enough has been said about that role.  But think about all the other roles we’ve given itinerant teachers besides being academic tutors, and it’s not difficult to understand why the ECC doesn’t get the attention it deserves.

A parenthetical thought: Do you think that one of the reasons we have such a teacher shortage in our profession is because we have given itinerant teachers so much to do that she doesn’t have much time to be a teacher any more?  Perhaps being a “case manager” doesn’t appeal much to those of us who want to teach children.
Let me present to you an example based on the earlier description of factoring fractions.  The classroom teacher spends an hour during school to teach students how to factor fractions.  The blind or visually impaired student doesn’t get it, not because of cognitive abilities, but because of the lack of appropriate instructional materials.  So now the itinerant teacher shows up, and is required to take another precious hour of instructional time on factoring fractions.  What is this doing to the time the blind or visually impaired child has to learn?

Are you ready to join me in saying that a regular academic program for blind and visually impaired students will take more time than learning the same materials will take a sighted student?  Are you ready to face this issue and work with me on how we resolve it?  

I seem to be moving further away from the topic of the day: The Expanded Core Curriculum.  But I felt it critically important for us to acknowledge all of the “time” issues we had before there was an ECC, and the complications caused by new instructional materials.  Even if there were no ECC, you itinerant teachers have more to do that we should expect of you.

We must concede that keeping up with the academics of a regular school curriculum is a significant challenge for the child.  And then we add the Expanded Core Curriculum to the duties of the TVI, and to the learning program of the student.  How is this possible?

The Gift of Time.  For years I’ve been telling TVIs that the time issue is theirs, and if they would get their priorities straight, they would find the time to teach the ECC.  In recent years, I’ve offered several potential solutions to having the time to teach the ECC.  They went up the flagpole, but I don’t think many colleagues saluted.

One suggestion about delivering the instruction needed in the ECC was (is) to involve others in this effort.  Why not have the local rehab agency teach social skills and independent living skills?  Why not have some other agency take over in the area of career education?  Etc, etc..  Now, I have a major problem with this proposal.  I believe that you and I have very, very special skills.  Skills that provide us with the knowledge of how to adapt a visual concept so that it provides similar information either tactilely or auditorily.    Skills that enable blind and visually impaired students to learn.  I question the skill level in creative adaptation and development of our colleagues in other disciplines.  

For years, my emphasis in the ECC has involved time—time primarily of the TVI and the COMS.  Now, for today, let’s get back to the issue of time for the student.

I believe that it is unrealistic and a disservice to blind and visually impaired students to expect them to complete their education in 12 years.  Every blind and visually impaired student should have at least 14 years of education.  It should consist of a balance between academic needs and ECC needs.  Even for those students whose academic needs are overshadowed by their functional needs, these additional years are critical.

This concept requires a recognition that blind and visually impaired students have more to learn than their sighted classmates.  Their loss of vision adds significantly to the concepts and skills they need to learn for adult life.  This does not mean that they are being “held back” because of academic failure, and this may be the most difficult concept to sell to parents and to students.

Karen has shared with me one way they have handled this in Tennessee.  Now electives for secondary education can be areas of the ECC.  That solves a time problem for the student, but not necessarily for the teacher.

I propose that we study ways in which we can extend the educational life of blind and visually impaired students from 12 years to 14 years.  This will take some doing.  First, we will have to convince parents that the blind or visually impaired child has so much more to learn that it will take this additional time.  Second, we will have to convince students that this does not mean we are retaining them for academic reasons.  No student wants to be “held back”, and thus not graduate with her peers.  Yes, it will be a significant task to convince students that blindness and visual impairment require additional learning opportunities to the extent that they will graduate from high school at age 20, rather than age 18. 

This additional time for the student could happen in local schools as Irwin described it in 1917.  The itinerant teacher would add hours of instruction every day, more on weekends, and teach throughout the summer.  Or it might mean developing partnerships with schools for the blind.

I suggest to you that the school for the blind might be one of the better  solutions.  Most of the referrals that come to TSBVI these days are local districts and parents wanting instruction in the ECC.  One third of our current students are above the age of 18, and we know they were referred by their local district because they were aging out and did not have the skills to live in the community.  In fact, most of our applicants list as the reason for referral to TSBVI as being in need of instruction in one or more of the curriculum areas of the ECC.

So, perhaps the solution of providing adequate attention to the ECC is for the local school and the school for the blind to share responsibility for the child, and make it possible for her to go back and forth between the placements with ease, depending on greatest need.  Several years ago the California School for the Blind began a new program, a sort of “time-out” year for students between middle school and high school.  This year is spent on ECC curriculum, and of course it adds a year to the education of these students.  

Stories have circulated among superintendents of schools for the blind about some states “banking the diploma” of a student who needs instruction in the ECC, and has finished all academic requirements for graduation.  I ask you to seriously consider the advantages of schools for the blind when an extra year or two are added to the school life of a blind or visually impaired students.

Many have recognized the need for this “gift of time”, and have tried various approaches to meeting the ECC needs of blind and visually impaired young people.  In 1972, the Living Skills Center for the Visually Impaired was opened in Richmond, California, because it was recognized that RLF graduates from regular high schools in Northern California were not ready to live and work in the community.  In 2002, TSBVI, in collaboration with the TCB, opened a post-secondary program for the same reason.  These attempts at solving the issue of teaching the ECC meant that most or all learning of ECC curriculum took place after high school graduation.    I suppose this is better than nothing, but it’s the equivalent of teaching an 18-year-old to read because there wasn’t time to do it in school.

At TSBVI, we have wonderful short-term courses that are offered in acknowledgement that the itinerant teacher is having a tough time delivering the ECC.  This year, we are offering 16 short-term courses, each from two to five days long.  Some of the topics are technology, independent living skills, and orientation and mobility.  I want to emphasize to you that making short-term courses a success began with a strong trust level between the local school and TSBVI, and a sincere desire to partner in the education of children.

One of my greatest desires, before I retire, is to know that our profession has committed itself to a partnership in instructional responsibility between local schools and schools for the blind.

While I am on the topic of greatest desires, I beg your indulgence while I change topics for a moment.  There have been times in the past 20 years that I have truly grieved for the passing of our continuum of services model.  

A true partnership would provide a continuum of services system in Texas that we once enjoyed when we had many different models of local service delivery. 

In Texas, we have accomplished this by providing great flexibility to itinerant teachers and by offering many types of services in our school for the blind, thus a true partnership can result in a new and improved continuum. 

If we infuse in our blind and visually impaired children the concept of equality, including the equality of education, then how do we convince them and their parents that equality really means providing the time to learn all aspects of academic education and the ECC in order to be prepared for adult life?

We’ve now come full circle because in order to accomplish this, we must provide our teachers and our children the gift of time.
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